
UPDATE
Additional Field Activities

The New York State Department of Environmental Conservation
(DEC), in cooperation with the New York State Department of
Health  is providing this fact sheet as part of the State’s citizen
participation program for inactive hazardous waste disposal
sites.  The DEC encourages public involvement in the cleanup of
hazardous waste sites and invites comments or questions on the
environmental investigation at the Gabriel Manufacturing site.

Background

The Gabriel Manufacturing Site, located at 125 South Liberty
Drive (Route 9W) in Stony Point, is an active manufacturing
facility that produces metal and plastic accessories for office
furniture.  In 1988 a production well at the site was sampled and
volatile organic compounds, primarily chlorofluorocarbons
(CFCs), were detected in groundwater.  Although CFCs are not
currently in use, the facility previously repackaged bulk CFCs
into small containers for resale.  The suppliers of the CFCs
and/or their successors (E.I. du Pont de Nemours and Company,
Honeywell International Inc., and Union Carbide Corporation),
collectively known as the Respondent, have agreed to conduct a
Supplementary Site Assessment (SSA) pursuant to an Order on
consent signed with the DEC.  As residences in the vicinity are
supplied with municipal water, area drinking water has not been
impacted by this site.  

Supplemental Site Assessment Update

The Supplemental Site Assessment (SSA) began in May 2008
with soil vapor sampling around and beneath the facility building. 
The environmental engineering firm hired by the Respondent will
be returning to the site in December 2008 to conduct the
following activities required by the SSA:  

! Surface and subsurface soil sampling; and
! Installation and sampling of additional groundwater

monitoring wells to characterize on-site groundwater and
determine the groundwater flow direction.
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This fact sheet contains
information about the

investigation of the Gabriel
Manufacturing site located in

Stony Point, Rockland County. 
If you have any questions on

the work to be performed,
contact:

Ms. Karen Maiurano
NYSDEC Project Manager
Division of Environmental

Remediation
625 Broadway, 11th Floor
Albany, NY 12233-7014

(518) 402-9662

For Citizen Participation
questions, contact:

Mr. Michael Knipfing
Citizen Participation Specialist 

NYSDEC - Region 3 Office
21 South Putt Corners Rd.

New Paltz, NY 12561
(845) 256-3154

For site-related health
questions, please contact:

Ms. Kristin Kulow
Public Health Specialist

NYSDOH
Oneonta District Office
28 Hill Street, Suite 201

Oneonta, NY 13820-9324
(607) 432-3911

or call NYSDOH toll-free:
1-800-458-1158, ext. 27880   



For More Information 

If you would like more information about this project, you may contact the project personnel listed
on the first page of this fact sheet. Copies of the Consent Order, the PSA and the SSA Work Plan
are available for review at the following locations:

NYSDEC - Region 3 Office
21 South Putt Corners Rd.
New Paltz, NY 12561
(845) 256-3154
Monday - Friday, 9 am - 4 pm

Rose Memorial Library
79 E. Main Street
Stony Point, NY 10980
(845) 786-2100
Please call for hours

For more information on the NYS Inactive Hazardous Waste Disposal Site Program (Superfund), visit the
DEC website at:  http://www.dec.ny.gov/chemical/8439.html.


